HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 14, 2021 – 6:30 P.M.

GREAT HALL

--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 6:30 p.m. with Selectmen, Gordon C. Andrews, Troy E. Garron and Ashley A. DiSesa present. 

The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

AGENDA

Resident Mr. Rogers wanted to speak about the weed growth in Monponsett Pond.   

With the above addition, moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously approved the agenda for Tuesday, September 14, 2021.

Mr. Rogers – 509 Monponsett Street

Rogers presented pictures of the Milfoil growth from the bottom of the of the pond (12-13 feet from the bottom).  If you are to be swimming in the post your feet get tangled. He lost a swim fin in the pond and went looking for it and got tangled.  He knows that you can’t treat the pond in the fall but just wanted the BoS aware of it.  Seelig said that there is money in the budget to do a treatment and that they will also go out to bid for the treatment in April or May of 2022.  

AFFIRMED WARRANTS 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by DiSesa, the Board voted to affirm payment of the following warrant with the exception of Andrews abstaining from #435, #436, #439 & #449:

	Payroll Warrant
	#19
	$ 844,611.62       


Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to affirm payment of the following warrants: 

	Withholding Warrant
	#20
	$   80,192.02

	Vendor Warrant
	#21
	$   31,142.45      

	Vendor Warrant
	#22
	$ 112,398.80

	School Warrant
	#23
	$ 343,347.28


APPROVED WARRANTS & COMMITMENT

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to approve payment of the following warrant:

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Abstained

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


	Payroll Warrant
	#24 
	$ 386,867.66
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Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to approve payment of the following warrants:

	Vendor Warrant
	#25 
	$ 157,473.97

	Withholding Warrant
	#26
	$ 138,009.73

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	#9
	$     5,160.00


AFFIRMED WARRANT

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to affirm payment of #435, #436, #439 & #449 in Payroll Warrant #19: 

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Abstained

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted as follows to approve payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


	KP Law, P.C (legal services/July)….................................................

Land Planning, Inc. (review ER closeout/Turkey Swamp)...............

Brooks & DeRensis, P.C. (legal services/August)……………........

Michael C. Gilman, Esq. (legal services/August)……….................

RELX Inc. DBA LexisNexis (Ma law books/subscription)……….. 

Harry B. Harding & Son, Inc. (STM warrant/9-8-21)……………...

WB Mason Co., Inc. (ink cartridges)……………………………….
	$      947.80

$      380.00

$ 25,183.35

$   3,399.00

$        72.10

$      821.80

$      152.92


SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

Tax Classification Hearing

At 6:45 p.m., the Board convened a Public Classification Hearing for the purpose of allocating the local property tax levy among the five property classes for Fiscal Year 2022.  Present for the hearing was Principal Assessor/Appraiser Holly Merry and Board of Assessors members Dottie Lamoureux, Thomas Millias and John Shiavone.
The Board of Assessors has voted not to recommend adopting the following:

Open Space Discount

This is for land that is not developed, excluding Chapter Land, Permanent Conservation Restricted Land and income producing parcels.  The Town is not protected by lien, and there is not a penalty for change of use.  Halifax does not have parcels that are considered Open Space.
Residential Exemption

Cities and towns such as Barnstable, Nantucket, Cambridge, and Boston with high second home populations and/or resort communities’ benefit from this exemption.  This exemption is for owners of occupied residential properties and shifts the tax burden on non-residence owners and multi-unit owners.  There are only 79 (2.57%) second homes in Halifax.  
Small Commercial Exemption

Communities’ that have adopted this exemption have a much higher percentage of Commercial properties. Halifax has 5.3 % Commercial.   The property owner receives the exemption and is not required to pass the discount along to the business owner.   (Halifax has already adopted the exemption for Personal Property businesses valued at $3000 or less.) 
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The Board of Assessors are recommending that the Board of Selectmen vote NO to the above exemptions and in favor of the factor of one, which would mean the Residential and CIP properties are taxed at the same rate for FY2022.  
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board voted NOT to adopt the Open Space Discount, a Residential Exemption and the Small Commercial Exemption and voted in favor of the factor of one.  
Due to the Special Town Meeting being continued, the Board of Assessors cannot complete the FY22 RECAP.  The Assessors’ asked the Board of Selectmen to vote to continue the Classification Hearing until after Town Meeting in which notification of the excess levy capacity will be available. 
Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted to continue the Tax Classification Hearing to September 23, 2022 at 9:30 a.m. 

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Road Opening – 31 Ocean Avenue

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved Permit #2021-34 issued to Eversource Gas of Massachusetts for a 4’ x 6’ road cut & a 4’ x 20’ road cut trench to install new service at the above location.

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

Allan Palmer – Appointment to Zoning By-Law Review Committee 

Mr. Palmer has lived in town since 1986 and felt it was time to get involved in the town as he has the time.  He is interested in learning about the by-laws and would like to help the town.  
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa the Board unanimously voted to appoint Allan Palmer as a Citizen at Large to the Zoning By-Law Review Committee. 

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Recycling Abatements
Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to abate Bill #2256, 1884, 2208, 661, 1237, 1841, 1115, 625, 2589, 2305, 1299, 419, 546, 923, 2078, 1191, 2371, 2121, 893, 1013, 2374, 2620, 2421, 2559, 2605, 2113, 2645, 243, 1987, 1539, 1698, 709, 2515, 358, 359, 2381, 2156, 1805, 385, 1500, 2322, 458, 549, 1834, 694, 728, 2030, 2405, 225, 722, 2096, 994, 995, 996, 1031, 765, 401, 2481, 1242, 1304, 772, 1498, 799, 204, 1754, 2132, 2395, 2419, 1098, 2621, 304, 2167, 2596, 1719, 2549, 2540, 274, 596, 2643, 619, 303, 710, 1405, 2032, 257 and 1697 based on the fact that the office has received confirmation from their private haulers that they provide recycling service to the residents. 

Zoning Board of Appeals - Appointment of Alternate Members 
Andrews recused himself from this discussion
The ZBA is allowed to have two alternate members and the ZBA recommends that Bert Gaynor be appointed to fill the vacancy (the ZBA currently has one alternate member).  Alternate members vote when regular members cannot.  Attorney DeRensis recommends filling the seat via the normal procedures and that they open the interview process.
Garron moved to appoint Robert Gaynor, DiSesa did not second as she wants to go with the recommendation from Town Counsel.
Special Town Meeting 
Special Town Meeting will continue on September 21st  at 7 p.m.  at the Elementary School.  The Board should think ahead about whether to try another continuance if quorum is not reached or whether to carryover everything to the Special Town Meeting on May 9, 2022.
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Fiscal Year 2022 Budget
Nothing new other than if the Board decides to continue the Town Meeting, the setting of the tax rate will be postponed again.

Window Projects - Pope’s Tavern and Town Hall 
Bids for the window projects at Pope’s Tavern and Town Hall were received last week.  MJ Connors was low bid for Pope’s Tavern ($19,365) and Town Hall ($77,101).  Seelig talked Materna and they felt there was no reason not to award the contract to the low bidder in each case.  Seelig recommends that the Board award both contracts to MJ Connors.
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to award the wonder projects for Pope’s Tavern and the Town Hall to MJ Connors.

Metro South Chamber of Commerce - Letter of Support
The Chamber is asking for the Board to support it as a Regional Economic Development Organization.  This is an annual designation approved by the State and the Town has, in the past, sent a letter of support. 

Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to send a letter of support.
Green Earth Cannabis - Host Community Agreement Public Forum 
Andrews recused himself from this discussion
The date of the public forum is October 5th at 7 p.m. 
Town Counsel - Cable Counsel 
Seelig talked with Bill August about the Board’s decision to consolidate all legal activities with Brooks and DeRensis.  He would like to remain independent.  Attorney DeRensis suggested that the firm subcontract this work to Attorney August which would set up an awkward situation (who is reporting to whom).  Bill would also need to check with his partner, Peter Epstein, who the Town had been using in previous negotiations with Comcast.  The Board was asked what they would like to do, and Andrews said he thinks it makes sense to run everything through Brooks & DeRensis. 
ARPA Funds 
IT personnel Cesar Calouro is recommending that the Town contract with Comcast for 200 megabytes (up and town) at $11,460 per year for a three year contract.
Seelig asked how long it would take if comcast was chosen to install and be up and running and Calouro said 60 to 90 days, depending on how fast it takes them to get the permits and for us to sign the contract.
Andrews asked if Comcast is aware of the issues we are having, and Calouro said they evaluated the bandwidth over the past year regularly and they all agreed that the upload speed is the issue and with the traditional business internet that we are getting we do not get the speeds necessary to maintain what we are trying to do.  The only option is fiber and the main reason for his recommendation at Comcast is simply we have been a customer them for a long time and have a very good standing relationship with them.  
They have been very helpful in making sure that we are within budget every time our contract comes to an end.  Nine times out of ten we are increasing speeds but also saving money.
Andrews asked if we have issues after signing the contract will they be in here to help troubleshoot?
DiSesa is concerned that if we sign the contract and the problems do not get fixed at the end of the three-year contract more money will have to be spent to get it fixed.  Calouro  said the  only option the town has to fix the problem is to go to fiber.  There is no traditional internet service in the area that can provide a more cost effective with same technology service.  With fiber there will be better analytics.  Right now our internet service is shared with whatever businesses are on the same street or surrounding area and we are not guaranteed the gig we get.  Calouro further said we will have a dedicated 200 megs upload and download speeds in both directions.
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Nolan said a Computer Advisory Committee was formed but they have not had a chance to meet therefore she asked before committing to Comcast wouldn't it be a good idea to get some of the opinions of the members because some of them who were appointed are knowledgeable and it might help having them look at it.  
Garron asked how soon could the committee meet and Calouro was not sure if everyone had been sworn in.  Andrews does not think it will change the outcome, but the idea was to have a committee look at stuff like this.  He suggested having a Zoom call set up for Friday or Monday and update them on the issues and then present this back before the BoS on Tuesday night.

Seelig recommended that whoever they signed up with that there be a strong cancellation clause in there in so if they do not fix the problem and deliver the speeds that we want we have the right to cancel so that we don’t get drawn into a three-year contract where the vendor keeps coming back saying they will try and fix it.  Calouro made it very clear to the vendors that this is one of the stipulations that will be mentioned within the contract.  Andrews suggested asking them for a copy of their normal contract so our attorneys can take a look at it and then present the feedback to the committee at your meeting Friday or Monday and then the BoS can vote it on Tuesday night.  
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS

Diane Bradford – Discussion of Obstruction on Shoulder - South Side of Hayward St.  

A number of residents along Hayward Street have asked that a series of steel poles installed by Katherine and Samuel Donegan of 136 Hayward Street be removed.  They have asked the Donegans to remove the stakes and the Donegans have declined to do so.
Andrews read the following letter that was submitted: 
We the undersigned citizens and taxpayers of Halifax MA who live or frequently use Hayward Street are petitioning for immediate removal of the stakes on this road.  The stakes located in front of the cranberry bog at the address of 136 Hayward Street Halifax MA currently owned by Katherine and Samuel Donegan are a safety concern for us residents.  Due to poor current condition of Hayward Street with many potholes and flooding issues these stakes have caused further safety problems when people are both walking and driving down Hayward Street  The stakes are making it nearly impossible to safely move over to avoid potholes and also when two vehicles are trying to pass each other when walking down the road and trying to move off the road for a passing vehicle the stakes are an obstacle.  We also believe that the street has flooded, and the stakes are dangerous to vehicles who might hydroplane.  Many of these stakes do not have reflectors on them which is the hazard at nighttime when they cannot be seen.  If the Donegans argue that they are allowed to keep the stakes as they are placed due to being land owners then we request that the Donegans provide proof of the stakes being placed within their property line and not on the land owned by the town by means of a land survey and again if the stakes are in fact on town property we ask for the immediate removal of all stakes due to the safety concerns stated above.  Please note that our neighbors have previously voiced their concern with the direct directly but have been met with resistance and hostility which is why we are now looking for the assistance with our concerns through the town thank you for your time in addressing this matter
Garron asked Highway Surveyor Hayward if he has looked into this, and he said a few times.  Garron asked if it is on town property, and he said it is in the right of way.  
Diane Bradford – 131 Hayward Street

Bradford has some pictures that showed the road and how damaged it is and pictures of these steaks, which are as tall as her.  Hayward met with her and the Dalys (135 Hayward St.) and he had the drawing of the road, and he didn't really know where the road was because it's been so long since Halifax had it surveyed.
Bradford read the following: 
The engineering department does not provide this service to property owners, and it is recommended that they cannot locate existing bonds they hire a land surveyor before installing fencing walls or other structures within the right-of-way.
She said if you look at the stakes it basically is a fence.  There is nowhere to walk on their street, it is dangerous, cars have hit these stakes already and the new ones he up are dug three feet down.  
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If the plows hit them this winter, they are going to get damaged.  She would like an  answer as to why they are there because the man doesn't mow the lawn around them maybe and he cannot see this road from his house.  The Dalys, Nessrallas and herself have the same landscaper and couple of weeks ago he went into the landscaper's truck and beeped the horn because he was in the street in front of the bog.  He threatened him the police were called, and the police basically said the town needed to handle this.  If this ends up being on town property someone gets hurt whether it's in a car accident or if a child falls on these stakes, there's going to be some issues.
Hayward said he talked to the Police Chief when this first happened, and they came to the decision that as long it is 3 feet off the road there is nothing they can do. 
Garron asked if they asked the man the purpose of putting the stakes up and Hayward said to keep people from parking there.  
Helen Daly - 135 Hayward Street

Said this started because her landscaper parks there once a week for one hour and he doesn't like it and he got angry.  She has a  long driveway but does not think that it is fair that he ruined the neighborhood so to speak.  It looks horrible and the road is deplorable s it is.
Garron asked what law is the 3 feet based on?  Hayward said this is a gray area unless we have an engineer come in and find the boundaries but still it would be 16 feet on the side.    
Daly asked who would be liable the town or the Donegans because there are a lot of walkers and joggers and younger families.  If  two cars go down together simultaneously there no place to go the street is already damaged enough.  Andrews said if the stakes are on his property he would be if the stakes are in the right of way … 
Hayward did not find anything in the by-laws saying the town owns that right of way.  He did  read the homeowner owns halfway across the road and under the road.  Andrews asked if it is considered a private road or is it an accepted road and Hayward said it is an accepted road.  He presented pictures where there are rocks and boulders that are six inches from the edge of the road on other streets in town and nothing has been about those either.  The same with some  telephone pole that are further in the road – who would be liable.  
Daly said many years ago the town put in a fire hydrant and asked would they have put that on his property or would they have put that on town property because that is further away than the stakes. Garron did not have an answer unless it was surveyed and suggested contacting town counsel to see what the bylaws are on the State level.
Andrews asked Hayward if they had to hire a surveyor did he have any money in his budget that would handle that for right now and he said he would have to find it.  Nolan said that the was an Article for Land Survey and there is still money in it.  
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to have town counsel work with the Highway Surveyor to see find out exactly what the law says and whether or not we need to have a survey done.  
Hayward will find out if there are funds available for a survey if one needs to be done.  

Bradford said she has no problem with the mailboxes being on her property.  The prior neighbor always went to his driveway walked across the street and got his mail very respectable.  This man drives on our property has no consideration to what he has done to her property, and he is pulling in illegally to get to his mailbox.  This man has been known to come into her yard when she has been in her driveway and just look at her like he can do this, and it is not right.  Hayward considers this more of a neighborhood problem because the mailbox is the same as the stakes.
Andrews asked if the mailbox is within the right of way and Bradford said it is on her property properties and is farther back if you are going by what Hayward is saying regarding the 3 feet.  She does not mind them being there but once the stakes came up, we asked for the same consideration that he pull into his driveway walk across the street and get his mail.  What he is doing to our yard is not going hurt anybody these stakes are jeopardizing people's health and welfare.
Andrews stated that the next step would be to contact Town Counsel and have him work with our Highway Surveyor to see whether or not we need to move forward with the survey. 
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Michael Geddes & Sarah – Trailer Permit Extension – 95 Annawon Drive  
Residents came before the Board to request a trailer permit extension because their house is under construction due to a fire.  The construction has taken longer than initially inspected so they are looking for an extension of two months for the permit.
Garron asked if they received any complaints or any issues and Andrews said it went out to the Board of Health, Building Inspector, Planning Board, Water Superintendent and the ZBA and none of them had any issues.  
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to approve a 3-month extension of Building Permit 21-016 for a temporary trailer to be used for residential purposes on property located at 95 Annawon Drive.  
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Wage and Personnel 
The Board needs to set date to meet with Finance Committee on W&P issues.
Unemployment - Robert Piccirilli 
Andrews recused himself from this discussion
Mr. Piccirilli has filed for unemployment.  If the Board of Selectmen wishes to submit a reason other than “Employer Does Not Wish to Contest (automatic benefit approval)”, the Board will need to submit documentation to Linda Cole in the next few days.  If the Board does not provide a reason with documentation, then the choice will default to “Does Not Wish to Contest”.  The deadline to respond is September 21st at 3 p.m.
EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 7:38 p.m. to discuss contract negotiations for Sergeants, Patrol Officers, Firefighters, Highway, “Mixed-Unit”, Police Chief, Fire Chief & all unions at the SLRSD & HES:

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


as discussing strategy with respect to collective bargaining in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.

Andrews stated that they will be coming back in open session.  
Andrews called the meeting back to order at 8:02 p.m. 

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

PB, Conservation Commission & ZBA – Regulatory Personnel & Supervisors 

Andrews recused himself from this discussion
Seelig stated that the Planning Board asked to meet with the BoS to discuss the possibility of making changes in the regulatory department.  As of right now under the regulatory department the Building Inspector handles the day-to-day supervision of the Building Inspector’s administrative assistant, Conservation secretary, the ZBA secretary and the PB secretary.  The PB would like to change it so that the PB secretary would report directly on a day-to-day basis to a member of the PB, or someone designated by the Planning  Board. ZBA and Conservation were invited to see if they wanted to make a similar change or if they wanted to continue having Building Inspector supervise their  secretaries on a day-to-day basis.
Garron asked who is available on a day-to-day basis to supervise the individuals.  This has worked in the past with the PB.  Seelig said that the PB obviously has different interest/different opinion about that.  

Selectmen Meeting – September 14, 2021




                            Page 8

Amy Troup, member of the PB was present and Gordon Andrews, Chairman of the PB was present via Zoom.  
He began by saying that members of the PB are voted by the people, and they are one of the only boards in town that do not have jurisdiction over their secretary and does not think it is the right way to do it.  He knows in the past it was done as a way to just get a secretary in and further said the Finance Committee who is not elected hire their own secretary, they train their own secretary and the secretary falls under them, and he thinks that what needs to happen with the PB.  It does not feel like they have a secretary it feels like their secretary is being dictated by the Building Inspector or the Building Inspector’s secretary.  Anytime they say anything it is questioned, or they have to go talk to Seelig or this one or that one.  He thinks that where the PB is elected by the people just like the Selectmen need to have a secretary that comes under them.  He is not complaining about their secretary it is just the system that the secretary gets hired under and the way it runs is all.
Troup asked where it is writing that the Building Inspector would be in charge of the PB and Conservation’s secretary.  Seelig said about 15 to 20 years ago they met with the various boards and committees and this agreement was reached it's an artificial construct there's no legal standing for it is simply a way of operating.  Obviously, the PB apparently given the Chair's wording, does not want to continue that process.  

Troup said she looked at the advisement for the Building Inspectors position and it said he was in charge of two people so it doesn't really make sense that the Building Inspector would be in charge of the Conservation secretary and the PB when in the advertisement said he was in charge of two people which would be the Assistant Building Inspector and the Building Inspector secretary so therefore she questioned where it would ever have been that they would be in charge of the secretary and she would also move to agree with the PB Chair that when she does call and ask to put something on the agenda it is questioned and that is not okay. So, number one she does not agree with the fact that it is under that jurisdiction, and she thinks that in the future each Board should have some say on their own secretary.
Perry said his opinion is that PB should have control over their own secretary and Conservation as well and he would leave Zoning under his purview.  Seelig asked if the ZBA agreed that he should be the designated supervisor on a day-to-day basis and Perry said he has not spoken to anyone on the Zoning Board but because he is the Zoning Enforcement Officer it kind of goes hand in hand.  
Seelig said it was two different things as ZBA handles variances and special permits for the most part and does not handle enforcement, so it is a different category.  Perry said that he fields a lot of calls that come into the zoning office, and they are referred to him so there is some interaction.  Seelig added that he also has interaction with the PB and Conservation secretary. 

Perry said there are two vacancies now that they should concentrate on getting filled.  He turned the resumes over to the Chairperson of the Conservation Commission to review as well and depending on which way they move forward they will interview them and get that slot filled as well.
Kimberly King, member of Conservation, said she would like to see their secretary fall under them also.  Their secretary who was also the secretary to the building department was extremely overworked and a lot of times things that came into Conservation were not getting to them timely.  She added that the Conservation has discussed that eventually they would like to see a Conservation Agent so the agent would be able to oversee the secretary and the ConCom would be able to oversee both.  She thinks the building department is busy enough and Planning and Conservation are also very busy, so it makes sense to make this change.  
Garron asked who they would report to would it be everybody or would there be one particular person picked for them to report to.  Conservation member Kathy Evans said the secretary could contact the Chair with any questions or concerns but also have somebody physically at the Town Hall they could go to if needed.  
Garron then asked how would this work.  It was 15 years ago when they made this decision but at the same time the Boards agreed to it, so it wasn't something that was arbitrarily picked out of the air. 

DiSesa asked when these secretaries come in to work do they check in with you do they tell you they're here how does that work, and Perry said they cordially hello.  
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She asked if he keeps track of their hours and he said they fill out time sheets which are turned into him every two weeks and he execute the payroll documents and turn them in to the accountant. 
DiSesa stated that with all of you being in charge of your own secretary the Chair or somebody would have to be in charge of taking those payroll sheets in and getting them over to the accountant.  King said the Boards could designate a person.  
DiSesa wanted the Boards to know there is going to be more to this and there are going to be other responsibilities and things that come along.  She appreciates everything the elected and appointed officials do and knows that they don’t get paid but somebody will have to take on that position of doing a little bit extra for their Board.
Nolan said one of the reasons why the Building Inspector was the supervisor to regulatory boards is because those positions are not just recording secretary positions they also have office hours and it was found to be a need to have someone who would be able to help them in case of an irate person or if someone had a quick question and they couldn't get in touch with the Chairman to be able to bounce that question off of a supervisor.  This came about 20 years ago when she was the PB secretary and at the time, she had seniority, so she was the Administrative Assistant, so she helped the other secretaries.  They did some cross-training so that if the Zoning Board secretary couldn't be at a meeting someone could fill in but that was the whole idea of the regulatory board.  To Chairman Andrews point Nolan said the Finance Committee has their own secretary but she is just a recording secretary.  She does work in the building but does not keep office hours for Finance Committee where people would come and ask questions.  The ZBA, Planning and Conservation secretaries all have office hours and they do have the public coming in asking them questions and many times it is difficult to get a hold of the Chairman of the board to get those answers and that is why it was done in the first place.
Peter Parcellin, Member of the ZBA, began by saying that he confused about why this is coming up.  They had a transition in secretaries a few years ago and there was a collaboration about that process between our Chairman and the Building Inspector.  He has not met the Zoning Enforcement Officer or received any phone calls, letters or anything about any issues and he does not know how common that is between the Zoning Board secretary and the Zoning Enforcement Officer.  
From his perspective he has not seen an issue with it so far and from a person who manages a number of employees to have the idea of having the ZBA secretary without anyone in the building who they report to for support or for support or needs during the day is hard for me to process.  Managing employees goes beyond just collecting pay sheets every two weeks and said the members of the ZBA are not available at all times especially during the workday to do that.  He also wonders what that would be like as an employer for the town to have an employee with five members of five different philosophies and a supervisor that they don't necessarily know how to approach it.  To Troup’s point if you are in a situation where the secretaries to Planning and ZBA are not doing what is asked there is a whole host of responses you can have to that.  He said the ZBA secretary has always worked with them and has not seen an issue where they needed to assert any sort of authority.  He is confused as to why the new building inspector who he has never met and does not know his name after a few of their meetings already wants to keep ZBA’s secretary, she is spectacular.  He is struggling to see why this is happening.
DiSesa said she thinks Perry wants to be the department head to the ZBA secretary because he's the zone enforcement officer.  He would supervise your secretary, but he wouldn't be taking your secretary it would still be your secretary for Zoning.
Garron said it is no different than having a secretary pool where everybody comes out of one location.  As he mentioned earlier the availability of one of the members of each of the boards will be there at all times when that person calls and need help with assistance.
Gerry Joy, member of ZBA, said Arlanna keeps them in line, she is excellent.  Anytime she has a question or problem a email or phone call goes out and one of the five members responds.  There is there is constant contact if she needs it.  

Garron asked about doing the paperwork, timecards and whatever it goes along with it.  Parcellin added that they not trained on how that works so to be someone’s supervisor in a volunteer position he is not really well-versed in how that works and that is a concern for that employee. 
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Garron then asked with the last Building Inspector did any Board go without a secretary because of a decision the Building Inspector made.  Someone answered no.
Garron said that Mr. Perry is new, but he thinks he has enough skills to take care …  as long as the secretary is available to the Board, he did not see what the issue is.
King said when their secretary was shared with the Building Department, she was overworked things were not getting done for conservation and it was a problem, and it was a concern because the residents were not getting what they deserved in a timely fashion because there was one employee handling so much and there were not enough hours in the day to get things done.
DiSesa wanted to clarify what was being asked; so, Planning and Conservation would like to handle their own and Zoning who maybe doesn't wants to keep it the way it is which is fine because that is what the Building Inspector is asking anyways.  She does not  think that they are going to come to a solid answer at the moment because a lot of things need to be worked out and talked about.  There is a lot to this other than each Board being charge of their secretaries.  She suggested coming up with a plan on how Conservation and PB would make this work and look at it because it might not work, and you all may decide to keep it the way it has been for the last 15 years.  This is a fresh idea that everyone's tossing off each other but a little bit more research needs to be done and come up with a plan. 
The next BoS meeting is on September 28th but if they wanted more than two weeks it can be pushed farther.

Perry asked far as the joint secretarial position he thinks they all agreed that moving forward they should be two separate positions with two separate individuals because of the workload and the learning curves that are associated with getting new people on board.  He added that he dropped the resumes off to the Conservation Commission for them to review so that they collaboratively together come up with an interview process and get somebody on board as soon as possible.

Troup asked if there was time clock for all employees not just secretaries.  Garron said not that he is aware of.  She thinks it might be a good idea to have some sort of a time clock.  She further said that if PB secretary sends out an email one of them will always get back and then there is always the phone which they can pick up and call.  She thinks it is important for the secretary to do what the PB is asking her to do and would think that would be same for every Board.  She agrees with Parcellin that Arlanna is amazing and is not saying anything bad about JoAnne either but it is like PB is not part of the process and that is important and definitely would see that a secretary should not be the Building Inspector’s secretary and any of the other board secretaries because it is a little bit of a conflict.
DiSesa said 15 years ago it worked and  maybe it needs a little tweaking.  She suggested meeting again in another month this way it will give the Boards time to meet among themselves.   That would bring them to October 12th. 
Troup said currently the Building Inspector’s job description does not state that he is in charge of more than two people.  Perry said his understanding when he was hired the secretaries did not fall under his job.  
Parcellin said it sounds like each Board is experiencing something different because ZBA feels they are involved in the process.  He is concerned about not having a supervisor here in the building. 
Barbara Gaynor, former Town Clerk stated said that the PB and ZBA works with the Town Clerk’s office to file petitions, special permits and whatnot.  They are in conjunction with each other and if there is a question TC office would send it up to the PB or ZBA secretary.  If there were any further questions, it would go the Building Inspector to look into it.  The petitions that were brought in would then be put on to the agenda which was then run by the Chair of the PB and the ZBA and then they would make their agendas.  Regarding the Conservation secretary  and the Building Inspector’s secretary/Administrative Assistant those were two separate jobs.  So just because it was the same girl it was two different jobs because at one point it was not the same person.  The three secretaries were cross trained and share the same office.  If somebody came in and had a question that one of them could answer fine but if not, they would take a message and get it to the appropriate Board.  She thinks the Building Inspector was there to answer any immediate questions.
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DiSesa asked how many hours a week does Conservation and PB secretaries work, do they have set hours and do they come in the same days every week because if so then residents can be told to come back during those hours and on those particular days.  Seelig said each secretary works 15.5 hours and they do have set hours.  She then asked when somebody comes in and there is no secretary there what happens, and it was said they would make an appointment. 

EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 8:36 p.m. to discuss the proposed insurance settlement – Gibbons’ claim.
as discussing strategy with respect to litigation in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the litigating position of the Town.
	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 8:44 p.m.: 

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 8:44 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Jonathan Selig
Clerk

/pjm

Documents referenced during Board of Selectmen’s Meeting
Bid results for Pope’s Tavern & Town Hall windows projects 

Pictures of rocks & fences in the right of way on Hayward Street
Petition signed by residents of Hayward Street – conditions of Hayward Street

Picture of stakes on Hayward St. 

Memo from ZBA – ZBA recommendation & appointment process

